
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

March 27, 2019
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, March 27, 2019, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            
*James Anderson
Don Geistwhite
Stephen Libhart


Keith Chase

James Helsel

Keith Rodgers


Bennett Chotiner
Amma Johnson
Ronald Rouse

*Shaashawn Dial
William Leonard




*Ms. Dial and Mr. Anderson arrived after Roll Call was taken.

Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell),  David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said there are three items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the February 27, 2019 Board meeting
2. Kinsley Construction/First Amendment to Office Lease
3. Stormwater Agreement, Lower Swatara Township, HIA

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.  Ms. Dial and Mr. Anderson were not present when this vote was taken.
 Airport Development:


a)
Rehabilitate State Police Hangar (Design & Bid Services), CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson in an amount not-to-exceed $77,347.89 to provide design and bid phase services for the rehabilitation of Building 270 at Capital City Airport.  Building 270 is the hangar that houses the Pennsylvania State Police Aviation Detachment.  The building was constructed in the 1995 era.  SARAA took possession of the building in April 2016 from the Gerard Trust.  The building has batt insulation that is deteriorating and depositing abrasive dust particles throughout the hangar.  This project will assess the condition of the building insulation, review building code requirements, develop alternatives for addressing the insulation problem and provide a recommended repair option.  Plans, specifications and bid documents will be developed and bid services provided.  JMT is recommended to accomplish this design effort due to their previous satisfactory performance on similar projects for SARAA.  Project funding will be provided from SARAA’s Capital Improvement Account.      
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $77,347.89, without written authorization, to provide design and bid phase services for the rehabilitation of Building 270 at Capital City Airport, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.   Mr. Anderson was not present when this vote was taken. 

b)
Airfield Signage & Marking Plan Update, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award an engineering services contract to AECOM in an amount not-to-exceed $25,110, without written authorization, to update the Airfield Signage and Marking Plan at Harrisburg International Airport.  HIA is required to maintain an Airfield Signage and Marking Plan.  The last comprehensive update of this plan occurred in 2012.  Airport maintenance staff conducted a survey of airfield signage and markings during the summer of 2018.  This survey identified signs and markings that are not in compliance with current FAA standards, need to be updated or that are incorrectly shown on the signage and marking plan.  AECOM is recommended to provide these engineering services because they have maintained HIA’s Airfield Signage and Marking Plan since early 2000s.  Funding for this project will come from the professional services line item in the Engineering Department’s 2019 operating budget.       
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr.  Libhart that the Board award an engineering services contract to AECOM in an amount not-to-exceed $25,110, without written authorization, to update the Airfield Signage and Marking plan at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract, grant and all related documents.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson was not present when this vote was taken.

c)
Delta Development/Contract Extension:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is a Letter of Amendment for a two-year extension that serves to extend the Consultant Agreement to facilitate the mutually agreed-upon project goals between Delta Development Group, Inc. and the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority.  The letter of Amendment confirms the extension for a period of two years, beginning April 1, 2019 and ending March 31, 2021.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the Letter of Amendment for a two-year extension that serves to extend the Consultant Agreement to facilitate the mutually agreed-upon goals between Delta Development Group, Inc. and the Susquehanna Aurea Regional Airport Authority.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved. 

d)
CXY Aircraft Maintenance Operating Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is authorize the Executive Director to execute an operating agreement with Juliet Delta Aviation to provide aircraft maintenance services at Capital City Executive Airport.  Skyport Aviation has entered into an agreement to lease hangar space at Capital City Executive Airport to Juliet Delta Aviation, a company that repairs and maintains primarily multi-engine, piston powered high performance aircraft.  SARAA proposed the following:  Term: 5 years (concurrent with lease term with Skyport), then year to year options; Fee:  3.5% of gross revenues.  The final agreement will be reviewed by SARAA legal counsel.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to execute an operating agreement with Juliet Delta Aviation to provide aircraft maintenance services at Capital City Executive Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  

e)
GRA Hangar Ground Lease Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a ground lease with Daniel Gebhart (or related entity) for hangar construction at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  Mr. Gebhart approached SARAA with the intent of constructing a hangar at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  His current plan is to construct a 60’x 60’ hangar for storage of his personal aircraft.  Mr. Gebhart would be responsible for all costs of construction and would own the hangar through the term of the agreement.  He will be responsible for all maintenance and upkeep.  The terms of the agreement are still being finalized.  SARAA proposes a term of 20 years, plus two 5-year options, and a fee of $0.30 per square foot to include the building, any necessary taxilane connections and a 10’ buffer around the building.  SARAA will require a letter of credit during the construction of the hangar to insure completion of the construction.  The final document is being developed and will be reviewed by SARAA counsel.  Rent will not start until all necessary approvals are received, subject to an appropriate due diligence period.  Mr. Gebhart has requested a fee of $0.25 per square foot.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute a ground lease with Daniel Gebhart (or related entity) for hangar construction at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  
Second Motion:  A second motion was made by Mr. Libhart that includes the provisions of the previous motion and identifies the square footage rate as $0.25.  The second motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  

f)
Lawn Services Contract, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to execute a proposal in an amount of $20,545.00 from C&E Landscaping for lawn services on the landside and remote properties at HIA.  The agreement also includes application of appropriate fertilizer and weed control, as well as edging and weeding of flower beds.  Staff sought three quotes for this service.  C&E Landscaping was the low quote.  C&E Landscaping has satisfactorily performed these services in 2014.  Funding for this work is included in the SARAA Operating Budget.     

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director or, in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute a proposal in an amount of $20,545.00 from C&E Landscaping for lawn services on the landside and remote properties at HIA .   The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (January, February 2019):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were $4.65 million vs. the $4.46, or 4.1% above budgeted projections.  Year-to-date Total Operating Expenses were $3.1 million vs. the budgeted amount of $2.9 million, or 8.1% above budget.  This resulted primarily from the snow removal activity, overtime, fuel, and snow removal materials that were required during the months of January and February.   Net Operating Revenue is $1.5 million.  After subtracting out the non-operating items which include principal and interest on the debt service, the Variance to Budget is $396,740.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.34%, compared to the requirement of 1.25, or 9% above the requirement.   For year-to-date, 2019, Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were up 15.2%, led by Hudson News which was up 22%. Total Car Rental Sales are up 2.66%.  Total Variable Revenue is up 3.56%.  Taxi Services are down 84.57 %, while Ride Sharing Services are up 60%.   On the Fuel Sales report, Total gallons were down 0.25%.  Total Revenue was down 4.52%, primarily led by fuel sales at HIA which was down 10%, resulting from the loss of Air Canada and United not flying as much as last year.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Report, American Airlines has paid their overdue balance of $164,948.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
2019 Construction Preparation:
Parallel Taxiway Extension, FCRA:  Kinsley Construction began work on March 11th on the first phase of this project.  The project will be completed in 2020.
Airport Drive, HIA:   Hempt Brothers is scheduled to start work on this project in May.
Air National Guard Base Parking Lot:  Shiloh Paving and Excavating is scheduled to start work on April 1st on the construction of the Base Parking Lot for the Air National Guard.
Runway Project, HIA:  H&K Group is scheduled to start work on the runway in May.

PFOS and PFOA:  Mr. Edwards reported that there have been some elevated levels.  Staff is monitoring this closely and will keep the Board apprised of any developments.  

c)
Enplanement Report:   Total February passengers totaled 99,045, which was the 4th busiest February ever and the best since February 2005.  February passenger totals were 7.6% ahead of budget and 10.7% ahead of February 2018.   The Departing Load Factor was a record at 88.5%, up 7.6 points vs. budget and up 8.1 points vs. February 2018.  February was the 11th consecutive month of year-over-year growth and the 18th out of the last 26 months.  February 2019 Landed Weight was 88 million pounds, up 6.9% vs. budget, and up 3.8% vs. February 2018.  Cargo airlines were up 16.4% vs. February 2018.  February 2019 MDT operations totaled 3,179 and CXY operations totaled 1,635.  
Hurricane Hunter Event:  HIA will Host the National Weather Service Hurricane Hunter Event on May 7th.  
MDT Airline Performance Calendar Year 2018 vs. Year 2017:  Mr. Edwards reported that airports want traffic and seats to go up and fares to come down.   Comparing daily activity in 2018 vs. 2017, Total Passengers were up 8.1%, Seats were up, and there was a decline in the average airfare.  Total Revenues were up overall 5.4% and the yield (fare per passenger revenue mile) stayed about the same at $0.22.  
New Services: 2019 air service includes five new non-stop services between now and June.  The non-stop service to Sarasota on Allegiant starts April 3, 2019.  The service to Myrtle Beach on Allegiant resumes on April 4, 2019.   Frontier Airlines will begin their three-day per week service to Denver on May 1, 2019.  Allegiant will begin their non-stop service to Nashville on June 6.  Daily MDT-Dallas Fort Worth daily service begins on June 7, 2019. 

Advertising:  Advertising will focus on Sarasota and Myrtle Beach.  Destination campaigns in Denver and Dallas will begin in May.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Chase:  Mr. Chase requested that staff continue to look for a permanent solution to the escalator problem.

Dr. Chotiner:  Dr. Chotiner said that he continues to receive positive comments about HIA.
Mr. Rouse:  Mr. Rouse said the Board Planning Session was very informative.   He also welcomed Ms. Johnson to the SARAA Board.
Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard said that the Board Planning Session was very good, and he looks forward to the Strategic Planning process.  He also supports finding a solution to the escalator problems.  
Shaashawn Dial:  Ms. Dial thanked staff for the efforts with the Board Planning Session.  She said it was very informative. 
Mr. Anderson:  Mr. Anderson asked about tracking activity in the parking garage.   Mr. Miller responded that staff tracks as much as possible, but not as much as was anticipated.  
Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite thanked staff for the excellent job that they do.
Mr. Rodgers:  Mr. Rodgers said the Planning Session was very informative.

Ms. Johnson:  Ms. Johnson said she enjoyed the Board Planning Session and said it was very informative.  She also said it is important that the Board raise public awareness and get people feeling better about the airport.

Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart thanked staff for their efforts.
Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel welcomed Ms. Johnson to the Board.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, April 24, 2019, 8:00 a.m. 

Harrisburg International Airport
Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 8:51 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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